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6th December, 2002 

Direct line: 020 7331 3563








Local fax: 020 7331 3658
Nigel Nash

Head, Market Infrastructure

Ofgem

9 Millbank

LONDON  SW1P 3GE 

Dear Nigel

Erroneous Transfer Customer Charter – Implementation Review

Thank you for the opportunity to comment on the implementation of the Erroneous Transfer Customer Charter (ETCC).  As you know, both London Electricity Group and Seeboard Energy have been proactive in implementing the Charter and we are happy to share our experiences. 

We welcome the approach Ofgem has taken in managing the review of the ETCC.  Set against a changing political background and developing governance arrangements, we believe Ofgem has taken a pragmatic approach.  By September 2003, new gas market governance should be established and this will allow all parties to review the practical workings of the Charter in a stable environment.  However, should the introduction of new gas market governance be delayed, we believe that Ofgem should delay its review of the ETCC.

1. Rationale

LE Group has supported the development and introduction of the ETCC from the outset. We recognised that the 1998 Transfer Process was not designed to facilitate supplier to supplier communication and therefore we supported an Internet solution and the creation of the D0301 flow, to facilitate the resolution of erroneous transfers.

At the time the Charter was drawn-up, we voiced our concerns that the speed of introduction might lead to a variety of business and system solutions.  This has proved to be the case, particularly in the gas market, which relies on a voluntary code of practice.  Even with all suppliers committed to the process, we are experiencing considerable difficulties with the gas protocols.  We have invested in a fully automated gas system using defined ‘Biscuit’ requirements.  However, in the first month of operation, 85% of flows from other suppliers failed Biscuit standards and required us to manually manipulate files.  We have work-around solutions and have added flexibility to our own system.  Despite this, we remain concerned about the readiness of the market as a whole and of the appropriateness of applying performance penalties, albeit on a voluntary basis, from April 2003.

2. Supplier Performance

Naturally we were disappointed to be highlighted as a case study in your document.  However we understand the reasoning behind this and hope that our experience and recommendations will be given the same profile when it comes to assessing performance of the Charter.  As you know from your visit to our offices, we have made considerable changes to our business processes and are confident that the data we produce will allow us to meet Charter timescales and to report effectively.

2a. Customer communication

It is interesting to note the different approaches to sending the Day 5 and Day 20 letter.  We have argued at industry workshops that the supplier should be able to choose how it communicates with its customers.  For instance, some of our customers like to reach an agreement over an erroneous transfer on the telephone and complain about the Day 5 letter when it talks about investigating the issue with the other supplier.  In other circumstances, where we have been at fault, customers ask never to receive any further correspondence from us.  We firmly believe that the principle of the Charter should be to communicate with customers, but there should be flexibility over how this is done.

2b. Customer re-registration

Another matter on which we have specific views is the debate surrounding the transfer of customers back to their previous supplier.  When we implemented our systems and procedures, the request from Ofgem was to concentrate on communications with customers and other suppliers.  The original purpose of the Charter was not to shorten the erroneous transfer process, but to improve the customer’s experience. 

There seems to have been a considerable shift in emphasis, with re-registration time scales becoming critical and failure to meet them possibly subject to penalty. There is no link between an Internet based erroneous transfer resolution system and the dataflow driven Registration process.  Not only is it very difficult to track data from one system to another but it is also difficult to develop audit and management procedures to ensure that a customer re-registration is initiated within 30 working days of initial contact. 

This is not to say that we disagree with the principle – quite the opposite – we are committed to providing excellent customer service and recognise that timely re-registration is an important factor in achieving this. However, it is a technically difficult area and should be explored in greater detail, including the possible integration of the D0301 into the dataflow system.

3. Success of the Erroneous Transfer Customer Charter

We are pleased that Ofgem acknowledges that, on the whole, the Charter is working well.  Our experience is that all suppliers are committed to the process and have worked hard to achieve the results to date.  However, your conclusion that suppliers are not complying with the ETCC to an acceptable degree is disappointing.  We recognise that Ofgem has a duty to review performance and suggest regulatory options, however we firmly believe that it is still too early to make such a judgement.  We believe that the use of escalation procedures will develop organically as the process matures and suppliers become more confident with their data.  Our key concern is first to establish stable and consistent gas market governance arrangements, then to work in the industry forum to develop and refine business processes.

3a. Impact of ETCC on customers

In terms of measuring success, we understand that one of the drivers behind the ETCC has been the need to reduce complaints relating to erroneous transfers. In conversation with energywatch we have discussed this rationale, firstly as a driver behind the introduction of the Charter and secondly as a measure of its success.

We understand from speaking to energywatch that they do not differentiate between complaints resulting in erroneous transfers (e.g. mis-selling) and those relating to the time and inconvenience experienced in returning to their original supplier (e.g. performance of the ETCC).  In terms of the latter category we receive very few complaints.  Therefore, the number of erroneous transfer complaints to energywatch, although a useful measure, is more likely to be addressed by industry developments such as ‘Energysure’, and our own independent initiative of 100% audit calling.  We question whether the reduction in the number of energywatch complaints is a valid performance measure, when considering the success of the ETCC and determining a penalty regime.

4. Regulatory Options

Option 1: Standards of Performance

We do not support the introduction of a Guaranteed Standard to apply where a day 5 or day 20 letter has not been sent.  As we have said, we believe that suppliers should have flexibility over how they communicate with customers in the light of the circumstances.

Equally, we do not support the introduction of an Overall Standard of Performance.  We have already made a commitment to comply with the Charter and are closely monitored by Ofgem and energywatch.  We feel that an Overall Standard would add no value to suppliers or customers.

Option 2: Licence Condition

In principle we are happy to produce a Code of Practice for customers based on the Charter.  However we do not believe it necessary for there to be a Licence Condition, a breach of which would be subject to a statutory penalty regime. 

Suppliers already have a number of financial drivers to reduce erroneous transfers – particularly in terms of the cost to the business.  Also, supplier performance under the Charter is starting to improve, as inter-supplier relationships are developed.  Introducing the possibility of ‘Licence breach’ could have a detrimental effect on productive working relationships.

Option 3: Self Regulation

We believe self-regulation must be the correct way forward.  The ETCC will stand or fall on the relationships developed between suppliers and the commitment of the industry to eradicate mis-selling and erroneous transfers.  We welcome the introduction of gas market governance to support this.

5. Conclusions and next steps

5a. Compensation scheme by April 2003

We are committed to working with other suppliers to introduce a compensation scheme for fraudulent mis-selling.  We support the right to compensation where fraud is proven but we also believe that compensation for poor performance, either relating to selling or to the resolution of erroneous transfers should be largely left to each supplier to determine based on the individual circumstances. However, we are happy to work towards a set of guidelines based on benchmarking.

We believe that the ETCC compensation debate should not be run in isolation but rather carried forward together with the Electricity Association as has been envisaged by the joint working of the Energy Selling Steering Group.

In terms of the ‘tests’ for ETCC compensation, we believe that the day 20 letter is not appropriate.  The initiating supplier is reliant on the other supplier before it can send the letter confirming that re-registration will take place and could therefore be penalised for poor performance by the other party.  As we have already stated, we believe suppliers should be able to choose how to communicate with their customers.  Letters may not always be appropriate.

In terms of a penalty for late re-registration, we believe this to be a technically difficult area and needs further investigation.

5b. Second review of the ETCC by September 2003

As mentioned earlier, we support Ofgem in delaying its decision making review until September 2003, assuming that gas market governance is in place and operating effectively by this time.

We hope we have demonstrated our commitment to the Charter through the development of new systems and business processes.  Please feel free to contact Anneliese Calvert on 01454-452085 to discuss any of these issues further.

Yours sincerely

Denis Linford

Group Head of Regulation
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